


4. Board staff forwarded the complaint to Applicant and on 10/31/22, Applicant provided a 
written response which included the following: 
a. 09/11/22 is Applicant’s current sobriety date. 
b. In 2021, Applicant had been in treatment twice and completed a detailed relapse 

prevention plan while in treatment. 
c. After completing treatment, Applicant was able to remain sober for many months and 

relapsed after decreasing her sobriety maintenance program. 
d. On 09/08/22, Applicant found alcohol in Client’s room and started drinking for two 

days until she voluntarily checked into treatment. 
e. Since completing the 30-day program, Applicant has been attending meetings, seeing 

a sponsor, working the steps and is currently living in a sober living home.  
f. Client was a former client of Applicant’s from 01/14 – 08/14. 
g. Two months after Applicant surrendered her license to the Board previously, 

Applicant and Father began dating after they randomly met at a mutual friend’s 
gathering. 

h. In 2016, Applicant and Father got married. 
5. Applicant married Father within a year of services with Client concluding. 
6. Applicant did not see any issues with marrying Father and represented Father asked 

Client for permission. 
7. The ACA Code of Ethics strictly prohibits a counselor from entering into a relationship 

with a former client’s family member. 
8. Since 2015, Applicant continues to have issue with alcohol and relapsed on alcohol 

within 3 months of applying for licensure with the Board. 
 
Pursuant to A.R.S. § 41.1092.03 (B), you may request a formal hearing by notifying the Board, 
in writing, within 35 days from the date of this letter. The hearing will be held within 60 days 
after the Board receives your request. (A.R.S. § 41-1092.05)(A)) At the hearing, you will have 
the burden of proof to demonstrate that you are qualified for licensure regarding the matters set 
forth above.  The Office of the Attorney General will represent the State of Arizona at the 
hearing. In addition, if you request a hearing, you have the right to request a settlement 
conference. (A.R.S. § 41-1092.06) Please note that if you do not request a hearing by the close of 
business on January 19, 2023, your file will be closed without recourse to appeal. If you desire 
licensure in the future you will be required to submit a new application and fee. Please be further 
advised that pursuant to the Board’s licensure statutes only persons holding licenses to practice 
behavioral health may do so unless they are exempt from licensure pursuant to A.R.S. § 32-3271. 
  

Notice to Licensure Applicant: 
  
Pursuant to A.R.S. § 41-1093.01, an agency shall limit all occupational regulations to regulations 
that are demonstrated to be necessary to specifically fulfill a public health, safety or welfare 
concern.  Pursuant to A.R.S. § 41-1093.02 and A.R.S. § 41-1093.03, you have the right to 
petition this agency to repeal or modify the occupational regulation or bring an action in a court  
of general jurisdiction to challenge the occupational regulation and to ensure compliance with 
A.R.S. § 41-1093.01.   
 
 



If you have any questions, I can be reached at (602) 542-1617. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Tobi Zavala 
Executive Director 




